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In "The History of Ballarat, from the First Pastoral Settlement to the Present Time," William Bramwell Withers meticulously chronicles the evolution of Ballarat from its early pastoral days to a thriving urban settlement. Withers employs a rich narrative style interwoven with vivid descriptions and detailed accounts, offering readers a comprehensive exploration of social, economic, and cultural transformations. The book serves as both a historical document and a narrative that captures the spirit of a community molded by its gold rush, agricultural pursuits, and evolving identity, thus positioning itself as a significant contribution to Australian historiography in the 19th century. William Bramwell Withers was not only a historian but also an active participant in the socio-economic landscape of Ballarat during its formative years. His experiences as a settler, combined with his role as a local politician and civic leader, provided him with unique insights into the region's development. This personal involvement fueled his passion for documenting the narrative of Ballarat, underscoring the importance of local history in shaping national identity. For readers interested in Australian history, urban development, or community narratives, Withers' work is indispensable. It not only enriches the understanding of Ballarat's past but also invites reflection on the broader implications of settlement and change in Australia. This book is a vital resource for historians, students, and anyone seeking to grasp the profound intersections of culture and identity in this iconic Australian locale.
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In "Captain Cook in New South Wales; Or, The Mystery of Naming Botany Bay," James Bonwick provides a critical exploration of Captain Cook's historical voyages, particularly focusing on his arrival at Botany Bay. Bonwick employs a blend of detailed narrative and analytical critique, immersing readers in the voyages' geographic, cultural, and political contexts. The text not only recounts the events surrounding Cook's expeditions but also scrutinizes the implications of naming and claiming land, reflecting on the colonization processes that marked 18th-century Australia. Bonwick's style is marked by clarity and precision, as he draws upon various primary sources that substantiate his arguments about identity and territoriality during this transformative period in history. James Bonwick was a noted historian, author, and educator, whose keen interest in Australian history and Indigenous cultures informed his works. His extensive research and firsthand experiences in Australia provided him with unique insights into the complexities of colonial narratives. Throughout his career, Bonwick sought to illuminate the often-overlooked perspectives of the Indigenous peoples and critique the colonial legacy through his historical writings. This book is an essential read for historians, cultural scholars, and anyone captivated by Australia's colonial past. Bonwick's engaging prose and rigorous scholarship make this work a vital resource for understanding the layered narratives of exploration, colonization, and their ongoing impact on Indigenous populations. By examining the foundational moments in Australia's history, readers will gain a deeper appreciation for the significance of Cook's voyages and the complexities surrounding identity and land.
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In "A Settler's 35 Years' Experience in Victoria, Australia," E. Hulme offers an invaluable first-hand account of colonial life in 19th-century Australia. The book is an amalgamation of personal anecdotes, social observations, and reflections on the vast landscapes of Victoria. Written in a lucid, narrative style that blends memoir with ethnographic detail, Hulme's work captures the challenges and triumphs faced by settlers. The text serves as both a historical document and a vivid literary depiction of the era's socio-economic dynamics, shedding light on the evolution of Australian identity amidst the complexities of colonial settlement. E. Hulme, a settler himself, draws upon his extensive personal experiences during a period marked by both opportunity and hardship. His background, entrenched in the rural traditions of England, undoubtedly informed his desire to seek a new life in Australia's burgeoning society. Through his observations, Hulme articulates the transformative nature of the settler experience, fundamentally shaped by the interplay between environment and community. This work is recommended for readers interested in colonial history, migration studies, and personal narratives that illuminate the complexities of settlement life. Hulme's detailed account offers a remarkable insight into the human spirit's resilience and adaptability, making it an essential read for anyone seeking to understand the foundations of modern Australia.
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In "Terre Napoleon," Sir Ernest Scott embarks on a meticulous exploration of Napoleon Bonaparte's Australian legacy, intertwining historical narrative with vivid biographical sketches. Scott's literary style is characterized by a blend of rigorous scholarship and captivating prose, crafting a narrative that is both informative and engaging for the reader. Providing an insightful analysis of the impact of Napoleon's life and ideologies in shaping the European landscape, the text reflects the broader historiographical context of the early 20th century, when interest in Napoleon's global influence was resurgence. Scott, a distinguished Australian historian and biographer, is known for his analytical approach to history, which likely stems from his deep engagement with both European and Australian historical narratives. His keen understanding of the complexities surrounding imperialism and national identity informs his portrayal of Napoleon, revealing the intricate relationships between European wars, colonial aspirations, and Australian development during the 19th century. This book is an essential read for those who wish to comprehend the repercussions of Napoleon's empire beyond Europe, making it a significant contribution to the fields of both Australian and Napoleonic studies. Readers will find Scott's insights invaluable as a scholarly resource that not only elucidates the historical facts but also prompts reflection on the enduring legacies of conquest and governance.
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In "Town Life in Australia," Richard Ernest Nowell Twopeny intricately examines the intricacies of Australian urban society in the late 19th century. With a blend of observational acuity and socio-cultural analysis, Twopeny navigates through the myriad aspects of town life, including commerce, community, and the evolving national identity. His literary style is characterized by vivid descriptions and a lyrical prose, situating his observations within the broader context of Australian colonial life, illuminating both the challenges and vibrancy of town dynamics. As a detailed chronicle, the book serves as a primary resource for understanding the intersection of environment, urban development, and social interactions during this transformative period in Australian history. Richard Ernest Nowell Twopeny was a keen observer of his time, having experienced the migrations and settlement upheavals of post-colonial Australia firsthand. His background in commerce and personal encounters with the various social strata of towns inform his analytical perspective. Driven by a desire to document the emerging Australian ethos, Twopeny's insights reflect his belief in the importance of local experiences as foundational to national identity, thus providing a multi-faceted view of urban life. "Town Life in Australia" is an indispensable read for anyone interested in the social history of Australia. Twopeny's work not only enriches our understanding of historical urbanization but also invites contemporary readers to reflect on the enduring legacies of these town dynamics in modern Australia. This book is a compelling resource for scholars, students, and anyone drawn to the complexities of human settlement.
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WRECK OF THE SECOND BOAT IN GANTHEAUME BAY.

A few moments were sufficient to enable us all to recollect
ourselves: two men endeavoured to keep the boat's stern on to the
sea, whilst the rest of us lightened her by carrying everything
we could on shore, after which we hauled her up. The custom had
always been for the other boat to lie off until I made the signal
for them to run in, and it accordingly was now waiting outside
the breakers. Her crew had not seen our misfortunes owing to the
height of the surf, which, when we were under it, shut us out
from their view, and now perceiving that we were on shore and the
boat hauled up, they concluded all was right; and notwithstanding
I made every possible sign to them not to beach, running as far
as I could venture into the sea and shouting out to them, my
voice was drowned by the roar of the surge, and I saw them
bounding on to, what I thought, certain destruction. We of course
were all turned to render assistance. They fortunately kept
rather to the south of the spot on which we had beached, and
where it was much less rocky, so that the danger they incurred in
reaching the shore was slight in comparison to ours; yet some of
the planks of this boat were split throughout their entire
length.

EXPLORE IN ITS VICINITY. COUNTRY ABOUT GANTHEAUME BAY.
GEOLOGICAL REMARKS. CROSS A DISTRICT OF RED SANDSTONE.

Whilst all hands were employed in endeavouring to repair
damages I ascended a hill to reconnoitre our present position and
found we were in a country of a pleasing and romantic appearance,
and although the land was not good the nature of the soil made me
aware that we were most probably in the vicinity of a large tract
of better quality; indeed this was the only part of South-west
Australia in which I had met with the ancient red sandstone of
the north-west coast; immediately behind the sandhills on which I
stood was a thick Casuarina scrub which sloped down into a deep
valley, and beyond this rose lofty and fantastic hills. After I
had for some time looked round on this scene I returned to the
party and received the report of the carpenters, who, having
examined the boats, stated their inability to render either of
them fit for sea. To this I had already made up my mind; and even
if the boats had been uninjured I doubt whether we could ever
have got them off again through the tremendous surf which was
breaking on this part of the shore; whilst to have moved them to
any distance would, in our present weak and enfeebled state, have
been utterly impossible.

ESTUARY AND LANDING-PLACE AND SCENERY ABOUT IT.

No resource was now left to us but to endeavour to reach Perth
by walking; yet when I looked at the sickly faces of some of the
party and saw their wasted forms I much doubted if they retained
strength to execute such a task; but they themselves were in high
spirits and talked of the undertaking as a mere trifle. I gave
orders for the necessary preparations to be made and then started
with two or three hands to search for water. On reaching the
valley I have before mentioned we found a small stream, and
following this to the northward for about a mile came out upon
one of the most romantic and picturesque-looking estuaries I had
yet seen: its shores abounded with springs and were bordered by
native paths, whilst the drooping foliage of several large sorts
of Casuarina, the number of wild swans on its placid bosom, and
the natives fishing in the distance, unconscious of our presence,
imparted to the whole scene a quiet and a charm which was deeply
felt by those who had now for so many days been either tossed
about by the winds and waves or had long been wandering over
barren and inhospitable shores. We did not indeed find much good
land about this estuary, but there were rich flats upon each side
of it, whilst the nature of the rocks and the lofty and peculiar
character of the distant hills gave promise of the most fertile
region I had yet seen in extra-tropical Australia.

We followed the shores of the estuary to the northward and
eastward until we saw a point where it appeared to separate into
two branches. The natives decamped as soon as they observed us
coming, and Kaiber, who watched them with the most intense
interest, indulged in various speculations as to the number they
would bring back when they returned. We joined the party and
traced the shores of the estuary to its mouth, which turned out
to be the opening we saw in the morning: this mouth is completely
sheltered by a line of breakers and reefs, which, although they
present a most formidable appearance from the sea, can be doubled
by keeping pretty close along the shore in approaching the mouth
of the river. Owing to this reef there are no breakers on the
bar, but its mouth is very narrow and so shoal that I doubt if a
boat could be got in at any other time than high water: some of
the sailors with me however thought otherwise; but there is at
all events convenient landing at this point under the shelter of
the reef.

FERTILE COUNTRY.

April 2.

The men not having quite completed their preparations for
starting, I moved off at dawn to resume the survey of Gantheaume
Bay and its vicinity. The estuary appeared this morning even more
lovely than yesterday, and as the heavy morning mists arose,
unfolding its beauties to our view, all those feelings came
thrilling through my mind which explorers alone can know;
flowering shrubs and trees, drooping foliage, a wide and placid
expanse of water met the view; trickling springs and fertile
flats were passed over by us; there was much barren land visible
in the distance, though many a sign and token might lead the
practical explorer to hope that he was about to enter upon a
tract of an extent and fertility yet unknown in south-west
Australia. A total change had taken place in the geological
formation of the land: a rock as yet unobserved in the south-west
portion of the continent occupied the principal place here; and
with this rock was associated limestone; the springs had a strong
sulphureous smell, and the lofty broken character of the distant
mountains had an almost grand appearance to those who had so long
wandered through low and level countries.

Each step I took rendered my spirits more buoyant and elastic,
and each hill, the position of which I fixed, gave me, from its
appearance, renewed hopes. Under such agreeable circumstances the
morning wore rapidly away, and, having rendered my survey as
complete as I could, we returned to the boats.

COMMENCE THE MARCH TO PERTH. PROVISIONS DIVIDED.

We were now all ready to commence our toilsome journey; the
provisions had been shared out; twenty pounds of flour and one
pound of salt provisions per man, being all that was left. What I
have here designated by the name of flour was quite unworthy of
being so called. It was of a dark yellowish brown colour, and had
such a sour fermented taste that nothing but absolute necessity
could induce anyone to eat it. The party however were in high
spirits; they talked of a walk of three hundred miles in a direct
line through the country (without taking hills, valleys, and
necessary deviations into account) as a trifle, and in
imagination were already feasting at home and taking their ease
after the toils they had undergone.

I gave them all warning of the many difficulties they had yet
to encounter, and did this not with the intention of damping
their ardour but in the hope of inducing them to abandon some
portion of the loads they intended to carry. I entrusted a small
pocket chronometer to Mr. Walker, and another to Corporals Coles
and Auger; and to Ruston I gave charge of a pocket-sextant which
belonged to the Surveyor-General at Perth. Coles and Auger also
undertook to carry a large sextant, turn about; all my own
papers, such charts as I thought necessary, and some smaller
instruments I bore myself; but Kaiber, in order to relieve me,
took charge of my gun and some other articles. Mr. Smith carried
his sketchbook and box of colours. I ought here to state that, in
all the difficulties which beset those individuals to whom I
entrusted anything, they never, except on one occasion, and by my
orders, abandoned it: indeed I do not believe that there is a
stronger instance of fidelity and perseverance than was evinced
by some of the party in retaining, under every difficulty,
possession of that which they had promised to preserve for
me.

PICTURESQUE HALTING-PLACE.

Our loads having been hoisted on our shoulders away we moved.
I had before chosen my line of route, and the plan I had resolved
to adopt was to walk on slowly but continuously for an hour, and
then to halt for ten minutes; during which interval of time the
men could rest and relieve themselves from the weight of their
burdens whilst I could enter what notes and bearings I had taken
during the preceding hour.

We were embarrassed for the first portion of our journey this
afternoon by a thick scrub, through which we could only make our
way with great difficulty, but on coming to a watercourse running
into the southern part of Gantheaume Bay from the south-east I
turned up its bed, and we were then able to move along with
tolerable facility. This watercourse ran at the bottom of a red
sandstone ravine resembling the old red sandstone of England; and
the remainder of the evening was spent in clambering about the
rocks and endeavouring to avoid such natural obstacles as impeded
our route. Our progress was slow, and just before nightfall I
turned up a branch ravine trending to the southward, when we soon
found ourselves at the foot of a lofty cascade down which a
little water was slowly dropping; and on climbing to its summit
it appeared to be so well adapted for a halting-place for the
night that I determined to remain here. The men made themselves
comfortable near the waterholes, and Mr. Smith and myself crept
into a little cave which occasionally served as a resting-place
for the natives, the remains of whose fires were scattered about.
A wild woodland and rocky scenery was around us; and when the
moon rose and shed her pale light over all I sat with Mr. Smith
on the edge of the waterfall, gazing alternately into the dim
woody abyss below, and at the red fires and picturesque groups of
men, than which fancy could scarcely image a wilder scene.

NATIVE PATH AND WELL.

April 3.

Before the day had fully dawned we were under weigh. Our
course for the first mile or two was embarrassed by ravines and
scrub similar to that we had yesterday met with; our progress was
therefore very slow, but we at length emerged on elevated sandy
downs, thickly clothed with banksia trees, and across these we
came upon a well-beaten native path running to the south by east,
which was exactly our line of route. We had not followed this
path for more than four miles when we found a most
romantically-situated native well, surrounded by shrubs and
graceful wattle trees, and of a depth and size such as we had
never before observed. Here then we seated ourselves, and upon
such scanty fare as we had made a sparing breakfast. This however
but very insufficiently supplied our wants; and as we sat at this
little well, thus surrounded with such fairy scenery, a variety
of philosophic reflections crossed our minds and found vent in
words. Nothing could be more delightfully romantic than our
present position. Both as regarded danger, scenery, savages, and
unknown lands, we were in precisely the situation in which Mr.
Cooper and other novelists delight to depict their travellers,
with this one woeful difference--our wallets were empty. It was
in vain I fumbled about in mine; I could neither find the remains
of a venison pasty, a fat buffalo's hump, or any other delicacy:
indeed I had not the means of keeping life and soul together for
many days longer. Deeply did we regret that we were not favoured
for a few days with the company of Mr. Cooper, that he might in
our present difficulties fully initiate us into the mysterious,
nay, almost miraculous means by which his travellers, even in the
most dreary wilds, always contrived to draw forth from their
stock of provender such dainties that the bare recollection of
them made our mouths water; but the necessities of the moment
would not permit me for more than a few minutes to indulge in
these speculations, and we turned therefore from seductive
travels of the imagination to the more stringent ones of
reality.

HEAVY LOADS CARRIED BY THE MEN.

I now entreated the men to disencumber themselves of a portion
of the loads which they were attempting to carry. Urged by a
miscalculating desire of gain, when the boats were abandoned they
had laid hands upon canvas and what else they thought would sell
at Perth, and some of them appeared to be resolved rather to risk
their lives than the booty they were bending under. The more
tractable threw away the articles I told them to get rid of; but
neither entreaties nor menaces prevailed with the others.

For the next three miles we still followed the native path
which continued to run south by east. The whole of this distance
was over open sandy downs, abounding in kangaroos; but we now
suddenly emerged into a rich limestone country of gently sloping
hills and valleys, affording, even at this season of the year,
fair feed for sheep or cattle, and we found springs of water at
every few hundred yards, generally situated at the edge of a
large clump of trees.

After having for some time rested here I quitted the native
path, which trended too much to the eastward, and, leaving also
the direction of the limestone country which ran inland, we
continued a south by east course over a gravelly tableland in
places covered with beds of clay on which rested ponds of water.
The country here was perfectly open, with clumps of trees to the
eastward. Emus and kangaroos were wandering about the plains.

DIFFICULT SCRUB.

Two miles more brought us to an almost impenetrable belt of
scrub which lay east and west, directly athwart our path, so that
we were obliged to face it; and in two hours and a half I had
forced my way through it. The others followed, slowly emerging
from the bush after me and, as we were all totally exhausted, as
well as dreadfully torn and bruised, we halted at its edge for
the night, and lighting our fires lay down to court that repose
we had so fairly earned. We had however only walked fifteen and a
half miles today.

April 4.

I again this morning used every effort to induce some more of
the men to abandon a portion of their loads. I represented to
them their weak state, the small supply of provisions they had
with them, and the difficulty they already found in keeping up
with the party; but all these arguments and every other I could
make use of were unavailing; the tenacity with which they clung
to a worthless property, even at the risk of their lives, is
almost incredible, and it is to be borne in mind that this
property was not their own, but what they had taken from the
wreck of the boats. Did I even induce one to throw anything away
another avaricious fellow would pick it up; and their thoughts
and conversation, instead of running upon making the best of
their way home and saying their lives, consisted in conjectures
as to what they would realize from their ill-gotten and
embarrassing booty.

SUPERIOR NATIVE PATH AND WELLS.

The course I pursued was one of 180 degrees and we soon fell
in with the native path which we had quitted yesterday; but it
now became wide, well beaten, and differing altogether by its
permanent character from any I had seen in the southern portion
of this continent. For the first five miles we traversed scrubby
stony hills, thickly wooded with banksia trees; but the limestone
here again cropped out and we entered a very fertile valley,
running north and south and terminating in a larger one which
drained the country from east to west. This valley is remarkable
as containing one Xanthorrhoea (grass-tree) being the farthest
point to the north at which I have found this tree. In it also
was a gigantic ant's nest, being the most southerly one I had yet
seen. All these circumstances convinced me that we were about to
enter a very interesting region. And as we wound along the native
path my wonder augmented; the path increased in breadth and in
its beaten appearance, whilst along the side of it we found
frequent wells, some of which were ten and twelve feet deep and
were altogether executed in a superior manner.

NATIVE WARRAN GROUND. PLAINS ABOUNDING IN THE WARRAN
PLANT.

We now crossed the dry bed of a stream and from that emerged
upon a tract of light fertile soil, quite overrun with warran
plants,* the root of which is a favourite article of food with
the natives. This was the first time we had yet seen this plant
on our journey, and now for three and a half consecutive miles we
traversed a fertile piece of land literally perforated with the
holes the natives had made to dig this root; indeed we could with
difficulty walk across it on that account, whilst this tract
extended east and west as far as we could see.

(*Footnote. The Warran in a species of Dioscorea, a
sort of yam like the sweet potato. It is known by the same name
both on the east and west side of the continent.)


It was now evident that we had entered the most
thickly-populated district of Australia that I had yet observed,
and moreover one which must have been inhabited for a long series
of years, for more had here been done to secure a provision from
the ground by hard manual labour than I could have believed it in
the power of uncivilised man to accomplish. After crossing a low
limestone range we came down upon another equally fertile warran
ground, bounded eastward by a high range of rocky limestone
hills, luxuriantly grassed, and westward by a low range of
similar formation. The native path about two miles further on
crossed this latter range, and we found ourselves in a grassy
valley, about four miles wide, bounded seawards by sandy downs.
Along its centre lay a chain of reedy freshwater swamps, and
native paths ran in from all quarters to one main line of
communication leading to the southward.

DANGERS OF DELAY.

In these swamps we first found the yunjid, or flag (a species
of typha) and the sow-thistle of the southern districts; one we
came to was a thick tea-tree swamp, extremely picturesque, and
producing abundance of these plants, some of which were collected
by the men to eat in the evening. To my surprise Mr. Walker here
came up to me and asked if I did not think it would be better to
halt for a day or two at places of this kind to allow the men to
refresh themselves. The idea of men halting and wasting their
strength and energies in searching for native food whilst they
had so fearful a journey before them, and no supplies, appeared
to me to be preposterous in the extreme: to obtain a sufficiency
of food, even for a native, requires in Australia a great degree
of skill and knowledge of the productions of the country; but for
a European, utterly unaccustomed to this species of labour and
totally unacquainted with the productions of the land, to obtain
enough to support life for any period, whilst at the same time he
has to search for water, is quite impossible. Even Kaiber, from
his ignorance of the roots, declared that he should starve in
this country. I saw therefore that did I adopt the proposed plan
of travelling only a few miles a day, and occasionally halting
for a day or two to refresh ourselves upon some thistles and
periwinkles, I should infallibly sacrifice the lives of the whole
party; and under this impression I declined to accede to the
suggestion. Amongst indolent and worn-out men however it
subsequently became an extremely popular notion, and, as future
events clearly showed, a fatally erroneous one. I from the first
opposed it both by my words and example; and in this instance, as
soon as I conceived that the men were sufficiently rested, I
moved on.

PICTURESQUE ESTUARY.

After travelling another mile we found ourselves at the head
of a large and picturesque estuary which lay north and south; the
native path ran along its shores, which were of great richness
and beauty, and the estuary itself lay to our west and was about
two miles across; on the east a series of rich undercliff
limestone hills gradually rose into lofty and precipitate ranges,
between which and the estuary was the fertile valley along which
we wound our weary way; while groups of graceful acacias with
their airy and delicate foliage gave a great charm to this
beautiful spot. We moved slowly along, and ere we had made two
miles more the shades of night began to fall and I halted the
party.

RICH AND FERTILE DISTRICT.

The abundance of grass which grew around enabled us to enjoy
the almost unknown luxury of a soft bed, yet as I lay down my
thoughts were far from pleasant when I found that we had only
walked twelve miles today, and this distance had been
accomplished by several of the party with the greatest
difficulty. Three of them were the men who carried those heavy
loads which I could not yet induce them to abandon; now I could
not but reflect that, if their difficulty was so great in walking
in a country abounding with water, that it would be almost
impossible for them to get along in one where it was scarce;
moreover the mere physical exertion of getting unwilling men to
move by persuasions and entreaties was harassing in the extreme,
and indeed had so agitated me that the night had nearly worn away
ere I closed my eyes. The rich flats we were on today have
apparently at no distant period formed part of the head of the
estuary.

April 5.

Such a heavy dew had fallen during the night that when I got
up in the morning I found my clothes completely saturated, and
everything looked so verdant and flourishing compared to the
parched up country which existed to the north of us, and that
which I knew lay to the south, that I tried to find a
satisfactory reason to explain so strange a circumstance, but
without success. It seemed certain however that we stood in the
richest province of South-west Australia, and one which so
differs from the other portions of it in its geological
characters, in the elevations of its mountains which lie close to
the sea coast, in the fertility of its soil, and the density of
its native population, that we appeared to be moving upon another
continent. As yet however the only means I had of judging of the
large number of natives inhabiting this district had been from
their paths and warran grounds, but it was most probable that we
should ere long fall in with some of them.

We started at dawn pursuing a south-south-east direction, and
at the end of one mile rounded a bluff point; the limestone hills
to the eastward gradually decreased in elevation and we ascended
one of them to gain a view of the surrounding country. I found
that the summit of this range consisted of a terrace about half a
mile wide, richly grassed and ornamented with clumps of mimosas;
to the eastward rose a precisely similar limestone terrace,
whilst to the westward lay the estuary with its verdant and
extensive flats.

APPEARANCE OF NATIVES.

As we wound our way along this terrace a large party of
natives suddenly appeared on the high ground to the eastward of
us. They evinced no fear whatever but advanced to within about
two hundred yards, when I went forward with Kaiber to induce them
to hold an interview with us; this however I could not bring
about, for whenever I advanced they retreated, and when I retired
they advanced; they also now began to shout out to their distant
fellows, and these again cooeed to others still farther off,
until the calls were lost in the distance, whilst fresh
reinforcements of natives came trooping in from all
directions.

INDICATIONS OF HOSTILITY. PROGRESS OPPOSED BY NATIVES.

Our situation was growing critical for had any of the party
been wounded we could not attempt to save his life by remaining
with him without the almost certain danger of losing our own,
whilst on the other hand to have abandoned him under such
circumstances would have been impossible. I was most anxious to
get rid of these natives in peace, as they now could not be
induced to come to us, being most probably fearful of our
numbers. I hoped therefore they would let us go quietly on our
way and moved the party forward; but they now followed us with
loud shouts, whilst those in the distance came running up. I
again halted but they would hold no communication, and when in
despair I again moved the party on we saw a number hastening to
occupy a thick scrub through which we had to pass. The men now
became so dissatisfied and alarmed that I found I should be
unable much longer to restrain them from firing if I did not
disperse the natives.

I therefore halted the party, and cocking my gun moved rapidly
towards them, motioning them away; they retired as I advanced,
but directly I turned they again followed us; I now ran towards
them with my gun pointed, when they made off before me once more,
and in order to complete their dispersion I had intended to fire
over their heads; but to my great mortification and their intense
delight, my gun snapped, and, as they found the weapon I had with
me, and with which I had menaced them in so authoritative a
manner, appeared to produce no effect, they took courage, and,
turning about, made faces at me and an insulting noise which was
meant to imitate the snapping of the gun. Their inimical
intentions now became more manifest; I however ran at them again,
and fired my second barrel over their heads, which caused a rapid
retreat; but they halted on a rising ground about three hundred
yards from us, and finding on the muster of their forces that
they had sustained no damage, they made preparations, as if
resolved to commence hostilities in earnest.

NATIVES DISPERSED.

As these natives had now unfortunately learnt to despise our
weapons I was compelled to act promptly, or blood would
undoubtedly have been shed. I therefore took my rifle from Coles
and, directing it at a heap of closely matted dead bushes which
were distant two or three yards to the right of their main body,
I drove a ball right through it: the dry rotten boughs crackled,
and flew in all directions, whilst our enemy, utterly confounded
at this distant, novel, and unfair mode of warfare, fled from the
field in confusion, the majority of our party rejoicing at the
bloodless victory: we then wended our way along the native path
which led us down to the flats bordering the estuary, and finding
there an underground stream of water bubbling along through a
limestone cavity and having several openings upwards, we halted
to refresh ourselves.

I had hoped that finding hostile natives in our vicinity would
have made the stragglers keep up better with the party, but they
would neither hasten on nor throw away their loads, so that my
patience was sorely tried; a man of the name of Stiles was the
worst; nothing could induce him to move along, and even the
threat of leaving him behind produced no effect; I however kept
pushing steadily onwards, for I never thought of the length of
the journey we had to perform without trembling for the result.
We were now walking on a course of 180 degrees, and followed this
line for two miles and a half through a similar country. We still
found many native paths running along the estuary, and saw the
natives fishing, but they carefully avoided us, making off for
the high lands as fast as they could.

ESTUARY OF THE HUTT RIVER. DESCRIPTION OF THE COUNTRY AND
SCENERY.

The estuary became narrower here, and shortly after seeing
these natives we came upon a river running into it from the
eastward; its mouth was about forty yards wide, the stream
strong, but the water brackish, and it flowed through a very deep
ravine, having steep limestone hills on each side: many
wild-fowls were on the river, but we could not get a shot at
them. Being unable to ford the river here we followed it in a
south-east direction for two miles, and in this distance passed
two native villages, or, as the men termed them, towns, the huts
of which they were composed differed from those in the southern
districts in being much larger, more strongly built, and very
nicely plastered over the outside with clay and clods of turf, so
that although now uninhabited they were evidently intended for
fixed places of residence. This again showed a marked difference
between the habits of the natives of this part of Australia and
the south-western portions of the continent; for these superior
huts, well marked roads, deeply sunk wells, and extensive warran
grounds, all spoke of a large and comparatively-speaking resident
population, and the cause of this undoubtedly must have been the
great facilities for procuring food in so rich a soil.

MOUNT VICTORIA AND MOUNT ALBERT.

We now came to two very remarkable hills bearing north-east of
us and distant about three miles, which I have named Mount
Victoria and Mount Albert. They lay about one mile apart, and
were of the form shown in Illustration 2, which will give a good
idea of the flat-topped hills hereabouts.


[image: ]

2. Mount Victoria and Mount Albert.



THE HUTT RIVER.

The river still ran in a deep wooded valley bordered by rich
flats, high hills lying both to the right and left of our line of
route. Two miles and a half more on a course of 135 degrees
brought us out on some gravelly barren plains, and just before
coming to these, and in passing through a scrub, we raised a
flight of white cockatoos, of a species new to me. One of the men
got an ineffectual shot at them.

FIRST HILLS OF THE SOUTHERN IRONSTONE FORMATION.

After traversing these plains for two miles in a south-east
direction we came upon a valley through which flowed a branch of
the river we had this day discovered, running in a bed of fifty
yards across, and having in its centre a rapid stream falling in
small cascades; it appeared at times subject to extensive
inundations, and here its course was through barren plains
covered with rocks piled up in strange fantastic masses, and the
bed was composed of that kind of red sandstone which at Perth is
called ironstone; this being the farthest point north at which I
have remarked it.

A number of grass-trees (Xanthorrhoea) grew near the spot
where we had halted; they appeared unhealthy and stunted, but
indeed I suspect they are a new and undescribed variety. Being
desirous of procuring anything I could for the men to eat I had
the tops of some of these trees cut off and boiled, they were
however still so hard that to chew them was impossible, and it
was evident that we had not yet reached a parallel of latitude
calculated to produce tender-topped grass trees.

I knew our latitude and position this night exactly, as I had
seen Mount Naturaliste of the French in the course of the day.
There could be no doubt whatever that we were in a very
remarkable district, for we stood upon the point where the
geological formations of the north-western and south-western
portions of the continent were associated together, and the flora
of which was so made up of those of both that it was impossible
to tell which predominated. There were many other interesting
circumstances connected with the surrounding country, some of
which have been already mentioned. I named the river and estuary
now discovered the Hutt after William Hutt, Esquire, M.P.,
brother of His Excellency the Governor of Western Australia.

INDISPOSITION OF MR. SMITH.

Mr. Smith this day complained of weakness, not sufficiently
however in the least to alarm me. He had hitherto been nearly
always in the rear of the party without lagging, but I thought
two of the men in a much weaker state than he was.


CHAPTER 2. FROM THE HUTT RIVER TO WATER PEAK.
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WILD TURKEYS SEEN.

April 6.

We moved off this morning on a course of 180 degrees. The
first mile of our journey was over low scrubby ironstone hills.
We then came down upon rich flats through which the main branch
of the Hutt ran; and followed the course of this branch for about
two miles. It was not running but there were many pools with
water in its bed: the flats were rich and grassy and on the hills
to the westward (the Menai Hills) we descried wild turkeys, being
the farthest point north at which I had seen this bird.

As I saw that the ground in front of us was very steep and
abrupt, so that the weak and weary would have found it a
difficult task to master such an ascent, I turned off on a course
of 168 degrees, ascending a sandy tableland covered with scrub.
When we had walked three miles in this direction the table-hill
of Captain King bore east by south distant five miles. We now
proceeded parallel to the sea, which was distant one mile through
an indifferent country. This course continued for about five
miles, and on the ranges to the eastward the country still
appeared to be grassy and good.

RELUCTANCE OF THE MEN TO HASTEN ONWARDS. DIFFICULTY OF URGING
THE PARTY FORWARD.

Although we had walked very slowly many of the party were
completely exhausted, and one or two of the discontented ones
pretended to be dreadfully in want of water, notwithstanding they
carried canteens and had only walked eight miles since leaving
the bank of a river; I was therefore obliged to halt, and could
not get them to move for three hours. I am sorry to say that some
who should have known much better endeavoured to instil into the
minds of the men that it was preferable only to walk a few miles
a day and not to waste their strength by long marches; utterly
forgetting that most of the party had now only seven or eight
pounds of fermented flour left, and that if they did not make
play whilst they had strength their eventually reaching Perth was
quite hopeless. This however was a very popular doctrine for
thoughtless and weary men, who were overloaded and yet from a
feeling of avarice would not abandon any portion of what they
were carrying. The majority of the party not only adopted these
views in theory but doggedly carried them into practice; and from
this moment I abandoned all hope of getting the whole party into
the settled districts in safety. Poor fellows! most of them paid
dearly for the mistaken notions they now adopted. Mr. Smith, with
his usual spirit, was for pushing on, although his strength was
inadequate to the task. I laid under the shade of a bush lost in
gloomy reveries and temporary unpopularity; Kaiber by my side
lulled me with native songs composed for the occasion, and in
prospective I saw all the dread sufferings which were to befall
the doomed men who sat around me, confident of their success
under the new plan; but like all prophets I was without honour
amongst my own acquaintance; and after considering the matter
under every point of view I thought it better for the moment to
succumb to the general feeling, yet to lose no opportunity on
every subsequent occasion of endeavouring to rouse the party into
a degree of energy suited to our desperate circumstances.

At the end of the three hours I again begged several of the
party, who appeared to be in an exhausted state, to abandon a
portion of their useless loads; but they were quite sure that by
making short marches, not exhausting their strength, and now and
then halting for a day or two to refresh, they could carry them
into Perth, and therefore refused to part with them. Mr. Smith
and myself found that stopping in this way and getting cold
rendered our limbs so stiff and painful when we walked on again
that we could scarcely move; and I suspect that such was the case
with the other men, for when we started again I could hardly get
them along. One man of the name of Stiles, who was a stout
supporter of the new theory, made us stop for him nearly every
five minutes.

THE BOWES RIVER.

After walking one mile we fortunately came to a very deep
valley, having such steep limestone cliffs on each side that it
assumed quite the character of a ravine: it was about a mile wide
and in it was a watercourse winding through deep flats. We
however only found water in pools; the course of the stream was
very tortuous and its mouth was almost blocked up by sandhills.
The valley itself was both picturesque and fertile, and the
appearance of the country to the east and north-east was highly
promising. The stream I called the Bowes.

NATIVE RESTING-PLACE. NATIVE HUTS.

This spot was a favourite halting-place of the natives; and
from the number of huts and other indications which we saw the
district must be very densely populated. The huts were of the
same superior construction as those which we had seen near the
Hutt, and the traces were very recent, but the natives themselves
were either at a distance or kept carefully out of our way. The
valley that we were now in, as well as the other limestone
valleys in this province, partook exactly of the character of
those in the carboniferous limestone districts of England
inasmuch as they were deep gorges, or ravines, now traversed by
watercourses or streams apparently much too insignificant to have
grooved them out.

PROVOKING INDOLENCE OF THE MEN.

Our finding water here was fortunate for I now showed the men
that, had they walked one mile farther instead of halting in the
manner they had done, they would have had abundance of it, and
would have been, at this moment, at least, five miles nearer
home. I also directed Mr. Walker to examine Stiles and to state
whether he was in good health or not. He did so and reported him
quite well. I therefore when we started again gave Stiles warning
that I should not halt every minute for him but would leave him
behind, at the same time ordering him to walk in front of the
party, next after me.

I continued a course of 180 degrees up a steep limestone
range, behind which apparently ran a branch of the watercourse we
had just passed: a good country lay to the eastward of us. Stiles
now delayed us so much that some of his comrades spoke to him
very warmly on the subject, whilst others still held to the
opinion that walking a few miles a day and sometimes halting a
day or two to refresh was the true mode of proceeding. We only
made two miles this evening and I threw myself on the ground so
worn and harassed that I could not sleep.

AN EXTENSIVE FERTILE COUNTRY.

Sunday April 7.

Before the sun had appeared above the horizon I managed to get
the party fairly started, and we followed a course of 180 degrees
over elevated sandy downs which rested on a limestone formation.
The first four miles of our journey was not very encouraging; we
could only see as far to the eastward as the flat-topped range;
and although the slopes of these hills looked very fertile I had
no means of judging how far back this good country extended; we
had however been creeping gradually up an ascent, and when we
gained the summit of this I turned to look to the northward after
the straggling party, who were slowly mounting the hill, some of
them staggering along under loads so heavy that I should have
hated the tyranny of any man who could have compelled them to
carry such a weight; but as it was I could only grieve to see
men, from the hope of gain, rushing so inevitably on their fate.
Having gazed till weary at this painful picture of the weakness
of human nature, I turned to the north-eastward, and there burst
upon my sight a most enchanting view. In the far east, that is,
some twenty or five-and-twenty miles away, stretched a lofty
chain of mountains, flat-topped and so regular in their outline
that they appeared rather the work of art than of nature. Between
this range and the nearest one lay a large rich valley vying with
the most fertile I have ever seen in an extra-tropical country.
In front of us lay another valley which drained a portion of the
large one, and in both rose gently swelling hills and picturesque
peaks, wooded in the most romantic manner. Whilst I stood and
looked on this scene, my woes were forgotten. Such moments as
these repay an explorer for much toil and trouble.

THE VICTORIA RANGE AND DISTRICT. THE PROVINCE OF VICTORIA.

The distant range I at once named the Victoria in honour of
Her Majesty; and being now certain that the district we were in
was one of the most fertile in Australia I named it the Province
of Victoria. There is no other part of extra-tropical Australia
which can boast of the same number of streams in an equal extent
of coast frontage, or which has such elevated land so near the
sea; and I have seen no other which has so large an extent of
good country. It is however bounded both to the north and south
by comparatively-speaking unproductive districts; but what the
character of the country to the north-east and south-east may be
still remains to be ascertained.

Another mile on a course of 180 degrees brought us to the
valley in our front; it was of the same rich and romantic
character as that which I have just described, being in depth
about two hundred feet, down limestone rocks, in places assuming
the character of cliffs. In its bottom was a watercourse
containing water in pools only; but it must be borne in mind that
it was now the very end of the dry season. The party all came up,
and we laid ourselves down under the grateful shade of the
mimosas. Those who chose took their fill of water. I had made a
rule never to taste it except to wash out my mouth from sunrise
until we halted for the night; for I found that drinking water
promoted profuse perspiration and more ardent thirst, and I
preferred practising a little self-denial to enduring the greater
pangs arising from indulgence.

Whilst I stretched my weary length along under the pleasant
shade I saw in fancy busy crowds throng the scenes I was then
amongst. I pictured to myself the bleating sheep and lowing herds
wandering over these fertile hills; and I chose the very spot on
which my house should stand, surrounded with as fine an
amphitheatre of verdant land as the eye of man has ever gazed on.
The view was backed by the Victoria Range, whilst seaward you
looked out through a romantic glen upon the great Indian Ocean. I
knew that within four or five years civilization would have
followed my tracks, and that rude nature and the savage would no
longer reign supreme over so fine a territory. Mr. Smith entered
eagerly into my thoughts and views: together we built these
castles in the air, trusting we should see happy results spring
from our present sufferings and labours, but within a few weeks
from this day he died in the wilds he was exploring.

THE BULLER RIVER.

The stream we were on I named the Buller; we rested some time
by it and when we moved on some of the advocates of the eight or
ten mile a day system very unwillingly followed the party. We
fell in with a native path which wound up through a thick scrub
in pleasing sinuosities, and emerged upon a tableland similar to
the one we had traversed this morning.

THE CHAPMAN RIVER.

I now followed a course of 169 degrees, and after walking
three miles more we arrived at the edge of a valley of the same
character as that wherein the Buller flowed, and through it we
had another view of the fertile country to the eastward: into
this valley we descended and, finding a watercourse running
through it with water in pools, I seated myself with such of the
party as were up, about half a quarter of a mile from the Mount
Fairfax of Captain King, and named this stream the Chapman.

SEARCH FOR A MISSING MAN.

Mr. Walker now came up with the remainder of the party and
reported that Stiles was missing. As he could have no difficulty
in finding us I merely took the precaution to make the men sit in
such positions that he could distinguish us from the summit of
the opposite cliffs when he arrived there, and we patiently
awaited that moment. Time however wore on, and some of the men
finding a species of geranium with a root not unlike a very small
and tough parsnip, we prepared and ate several messes of this
plant. At length, no signs of Stiles having been seen, I sent Mr.
Walker, Corporal Auger, and Kaiber to the top of the cliffs we
had descended to try if they could discern anything of him or his
tracks. During their absence I expressed, in the hearing of some
of the men, my anxiety lest he should have lingered behind and
have fallen in with the natives; upon which they smiled and said
that "Tom Stiles was a man who did not care about the natives;
and that only that morning he had said he didn't mind for all the
natives in the island, d--- them;" and that they thought he had
stopped behind on purpose.

GATHERING OF NATIVES. SCENE WITH NATIVES.

The absence of Mr. Walker and his party continued much longer
than I expected, and just at the moment that I had become rather
alarmed about it Coles reported to me that he saw natives on the
opposite cliff, jumping about and running up and down brandishing
their spears in the manner they do before and after a fight.
Coles was at this time posted as sentry on a terrace just above
where we were, and the ascent to which was very difficult. I got
up on this as fast as I could; it was only two or three yards
broad and ran apparently along the whole length of the valley.
The natives used it as a path, and a very steep hill rose behind
it. I could not however make out the natives, and as the opposite
cliffs were a long way off I thought that Coles might have been
mistaken. When I told him this he merely said "Look there, then,
Sir," and pointed to the top of Mount Fairfax, distant about 400
yards due north of us, and sure enough there were a party of
natives, well armed and going through a variety of ceremonies
which the experience of centuries had proved to be highly
efficacious in getting rid of evil spirits. In the present
instance however their wonted efficacy failed, but the natives
appeared every moment to be getting more vehement in their
gestures.

Our situation by no means pleased me: Stiles and a separate
party of our own men had mysteriously disappeared in the
direction where Coles had first seen the natives, by whom we were
in a manner surrounded, and that in an abominable position, for
they could steal amongst the underwood close above us in our
rear, and annoy us with missiles of all sorts; whilst from the
extent and thickness of the scrub it was impossible to occupy it
effectually against treacherous (or rather, bold and skilful)
enemies. On the other hand I could not quit my present position
and occupy a more favourable one, for, in the event of Mr. Walker
and Corporal Auger being pressed by the natives and retreating on
us, it was our duty to be at that spot where they would calculate
on finding us and an effectual assistance. I made therefore the
best disposition of my little force I could, and, occupying the
centre of the party, I had the satisfaction of seeing our wild
friends on Mount Fairfax, blowing strongly at us and capering
more furiously than ever when they beheld our unaccountable
manoeuvres.

THEIR MANOEUVRES.

It was fortunate that poor Kaiber was absent, for so fearful
an exhibition of sorcery would have altogether upset his nerves;
but the British soldiers and sailors I had with me remained
surprisingly calm; whilst the natives, having exhibited their
antics for a few minutes more, suddenly withdrew in a hurried
manner. I therefore made up my mind for a surprise, and we
anxiously waited to see from what quarter the attack would
come.

CONTINUATION OF SEARCH FOR THE MISSING MAN. RETURN OF PARTY
FROM SEARCH.

The cause of their disappearance was however soon explained.
Mr. Walker, Corporal Auger, and Kaiber came winding down the
hills under Mount Fairfax, and gave the following account of
their proceedings: On ascending the cliffs opposite to us they
had found Stiles's tracks, and had followed them until they
reached the sea beach; on passing the stream on their way there
they found a place where he had halted and made up all his flour
into dampers; but on coming out on the shore they saw a large
party of natives seated on the sandhills in front, whilst others
were fishing in the sea at this point; and the tracks of Stiles
turned off into the interior: this hero, who wished to encounter
all the natives of the island single-handed, had evidently fled
from them. Mr. Walker had been unable to follow his tracks any
further and had therefore thought it most prudent to return to
the main party.

From the circumstances of Stiles having thrown away part of
his clothes, and having made such a large quantity of dough to
bake into dampers at the first convenient opportunity, together
with various expressions he had dropped in the presence of the
men, there could be no doubt but that he had purposely quitted
the party; yet to abandon him to his fate amongst natives, who
were by no means friendly in their gestures and appearance,
required a degree of resolution I was unprepared at that moment
to exercise. To leave him without a search was to sacrifice one
life, to allow one man to perish, whilst occupying one or two
days in looking for him would merely increase the temporary
sufferings of the rest; whilst the loss of time would probably
occasion no other bad result than a little more personal
privation; and this, in order to try to save the life of a
fellow-creature, I conceived it to be my own duty and that of the
rest of the party to undergo. Influenced by these reasons I
desired all hands to prepare to start in search of Stiles.

Strange however to say, my resolution was scarcely made known
ere much grumbling arose; and this chiefly amongst those men who
had lately been loudest in their praises of the system of only
marching a few miles a day and occasionally halting for a day or
two where we could get native roots to eat, in fact, amongst
those whose foolish ideas had led Stiles to desert the party. We
however moved on in the direction of the spot where Kaiber had
lost the tracks, and on our way over the high ground we met a
native with his spear and a handful of fish; he was lost in
thought and we were close to him before he saw us: when he did so
he took no notice whatever of us, but without even quickening his
pace continued in his original line of direction, which crossed
ours obliquely. As he evidently did not wish to communicate with
us I directed the men not to take the least notice of him, and
thus we passed one another. He must have been a very brave fellow
to act so coolly as he did when an array so strange to him met
his eye.

ANOTHER PARTY OF NATIVES.

On arriving at the beach to the south of a bay or harbour,*
which the pressure of circumstances precluded me from examining,
we could find nothing of Stiles's tracks: he appeared to have
gone off due east in the hope of crossing our route, but, being
in advance of us, and consequently not finding our traces, it was
impossible to say in which direction he might have turned. The
natives now mustered a very large force and occupied the high
hills (almost cliffs) which lay a few hundred yards to our left,
and, as they had such an advantageous position and could at any
moment surprise us amongst the low sandhills where we were
searching for Stiles's footsteps, our situation was one of great
danger. At length, finding it impossible to keep the men steady,
I moved them up to the higher ground, where we could have met the
natives upon a footing of equality. They appeared, although very
numerous, to be now by no means hostile, merely standing on a
high hill, watching us and calling out "Yoongar kaw," or "Oh,
people!" whilst Kaiber, who knew nothing of their vile magical
practices, and therefore regarded them as mere ordinary flesh and
blood, was very ready to communicate with them; but as they made
no other advances, I thought it better merely to remain near them
for the night, occasionally firing a gun in hopes Stiles might
hear it, and with this intention I selected a spot for our
encampment.

(*Footnote. For a further description of this
harbour, which has been since denominated Port Grey, see the
account of the schooner Champion's Expedition in the 6th
chapter.)


April 8.

We started very early this morning and Kaiber exerted himself
to the utmost to find Stiles's traces. At the end of three miles,
on a course of 180 degrees, we descended from the elevated
scrubby plains we had been moving along to the lowlands, and on
reaching this came upon the bed of a small watercourse. I here
halted the party; and as it was uncertain when we might again
fall in with water I commenced a search for it with Kaiber, but
after travelling rapidly over a good deal of ground without
seeing either water or any traces of Stiles we rejoined the party
very much fatigued.

THE MAN FOUND.

For the next two and a half miles we wound along low, grassy,
swampy plains, thinly wooded with clumps of Acacias, and then
entered upon low scrubby plains bounding the sea-shore. I here
caught sight of Stiles just ahead of us and coming in from the
eastward: he was very glad once more to find himself in safety;
and his comrades seemed pleased to see him again, although many a
suppressed murmur had met my ears during our morning's walk at
the trouble I was taking to look for him.

THE GREENOUGH RIVER.

Four miles further over similar plains in a south by east
direction brought us to a river, about five-and-twenty yards
wide, which I named the Greenough; and travelling up it a short
distance we found a spot where we could cross by stepping from
rock to rock. Its waters were quite salt. I continued our route
for about three miles, when I found it was impossible to induce
some of the men to walk any further; they laid sullenly down and
were so fully convinced that I was pursuing a wrong system in
marching so far in a day, and never halting for two or three days
to refresh, as they wished, that I could do nothing with them,
and was therefore forced to sit down too. Corporal Auger soon
afterwards found water near us, and I moved the party down to
it.

Finding water in some degree revived their spirits and I
contrived to get them to proceed seven miles more before
nightfall, the way being over sandy open plains very favourable
for walking.

MORE NATIVE HUTS.

We passed a large assemblage of native huts of the same
permanent character as those I have before mentioned: there were
two groups of those houses close together in a sequestered nook
in a wood, which taken collectively would have contained at least
a hundred and fifty natives. We halted for the night in the dry
bed of a watercourse, abounding in grass, so that we again
enjoyed the luxury of a soft bed. At first I thought that we were
near natives from hearing a plaintive cry like that of a child,
but Kaiber assured me that it was the cry of the young of the
wild turkey.

CROSS THE HEADS OF TWO BAYS.

In the course of this day we travelled across the heads of two
bays, which were indistinctly visible through the woods.

FERTILE VALLEY.

April 9.

The first three miles of our route this day lay over sandy
scrubby plains; we saw however a good country to the eastward. I
found that a man of the name of Charley Woods was much knocked
up; he was a supporter of the eight or nine miles a day system,
and had a very heavy load with no portion of which could I induce
him to part; he however insisted on sitting down every half mile
and detaining the party, and as I found that they got more worn
out and weaker, and the impression in favour of long rests and
short marches became much stronger, I thought it more prudent to
acquiesce for the present.

We now reached a very thick belt of trees, pushing through
which was a task of great difficulty, but at length we emerged
upon some clear hills overlooking a very extensive and fertile
valley, from which arose so dense a fog that portions of it
appeared to be a large lake. Into this valley we descended, and
the remainder of the day until near noon was spent by me in
endeavouring to get the men to move.

OEBPS/text/00030.jpg





OEBPS/BookwireInBookPromotion/8596547339069.jpg
JAMES
BONWICK

CAPTAIN COOK
IN NEW SOUTH
WALES; OR,
THE MYSTERY
OF NAMING
BOTANY BAY






OEBPS/BookwireInBookPromotion/8596547323013.jpg
y NAPOLEON





OEBPS/text/00001.jpg
GEORGE
GREY

JOURNALS OF TWO
EXPEDITIONS
OF DISCOVERY
IN NORTH-WEST

AND WESTERN
AUSTRALIA VOL. 2





OEBPS/BookwireInBookPromotion/8596547169826.jpg
A SETTLER'S
35 YEARS'
EXPERIENCE
IN VICTORIA,
AUSTRALIA






OEBPS/Images/DigiCat-logo.png





OEBPS/BookwireInBookPromotion/8596547342304.jpg
RICHARD ERNEST
NOWELL TWOPENY

IN AUSTRALIA





OEBPS/BookwireInBookPromotion/8596547166054.jpg
WILLIAM
BRAMWELL

WITHERS

THE HISTORY
OF BALLARAT, FROM
THE FIRST PASTORAL

SETTLEMENT
TO THE PRESENT TIME






